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Desk of.....Paul Shubeck

I would like to introduce myself, my name is Paul Shubeck and | am
the newly appointed Farm Service Agency Executive Director for
South Dakota. | have been a farmer and harvested my final of
thirty-seven crops, my son is taking over the farm. | have been
active in commodity, farm organizations and have a passion for
renewable energy.

I thank Craig Schaunaman for the tremendous job he did for the
better part of eight years. The job takes a tremendous commitment
and family sacrifice. Craig shares my thoughts about FSA and that
is to serve the farmers of South Dakota.,

12/18/2017



Larry Birgen-Member
Joyce Jobgen-Member

Division Chiefs

Jamie White-ExO
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Maintaining the Quality of Farm-Stored
Loan Grain

Bins are ideally designed to hold a level volume of grain. When bins

are overfilled and grain is heaped up, airflow is hindered and the
chance of spoilage increases.

Owen Fagerhaug-Conservation
Producers who take out marketing assistance loans and use the

farm-stored grain as collateral should remember that they are
responsible for maintaining the quality of the grain through the term
of the loan.

LaDonna Hupp-Farm Loan

To find contact information for
your local office go to
www.fsa.usda.gov/sd

Unauthorized Disposition of Grain
Sidebar
If loan grain has been disposed of through feeding, selling or any

other form of disposal without prior written authorization from the
county office staff, it is considered unauthorized disposition. The
financial penalties for unauthorized dispositions are severe and a
producer’'s name will be placed on a loan violation list for a two-year
period. Always call before you haul any grain under loan.

Main column

USDA Processing Pending Conservation Reserve Program
Continuous Enroliment Offers

USDA's Farm Service Agency (FSA) will process many pending eligible offers for land enroliment in
the Conservation Reserve Program (CRP), and will temporarily suspend accepting most new offers
until later in the 2018 fiscal year.

All current, eligible CRP continuous enroliment offers made through Sept. 30, 2017, except for those
made under the Pollinator Habitat Initiative (CP42), will be approved, Additionally, FSA is temporarily
suspending acceptance of most offers going forward to provide time to review CRP allocation levels,
and {o avoid exceeding the statutory cap of 24 million acres.

The CRP acreage cap is a provision of the 2014 Farm Bill. Current enrollment is about 23.5 million
acres nationwide. USDA is accepting all pending continuous enrollment offers that were made
beginning on May 4, 2017, and extending through Sept. 30, 2017, except Pollinator Habitat Initiative
offers. Pollinator acreage offers are being declined because the program has met its acreage
enroliment goal. Effective immediately, USDA is suspending acceptance of all new CRP continuous
offers received or submitted after Sept. 30, 2017. The suspension will continue until later in the 2018
fiscal year.

However, FSA will continue to accept eligible offers for state-specific Conservation Reserve
Enhancement Program (CREP) and CRP Grasslands enroliment. Offers received on or after Oct. 1,
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2017, are subject to fiscal year 2018 rental rates which have been adjusted to reflect current market
conditions and were established after careful review of the latest USDA National Agricultural Statistics
Service (NASS) cash rent data.

In return for enrolling in CRP, USDA, through FSA, provides participants with rental payments and
cost-share assistance. Landowners enter into contracts that last between 10 and 15 years. CRP pays
farmers and ranchers who remove sensitive lands from production and plant certain grasses, shrubs
and trees that improve water quality, prevent soil erosion and increase wildlife habitat. Payment totals
for 2017 were announced earlier this week totaling over $1.6 billion.

For more information about CRP, contact your local FSA office or visit www.fsa. usda.qov/cro. To
locate your local FSA office, visit hitp://offices. usda.gov.

Authorization Required for Incidental Grazing of CRP Acres

In certain situations, landowners and operators may need to graze a field containing Conservation
Reserve Program (CRP) continuous practices such as grass waterways (CP8A), contour grass strips
(CP15A); filter strips (CP21); quail and upland bird habitat buffers (CP33), denitrifying bioreactor on
filter strips (CP21B), or saturated filter strips (CP218S). FSA must first authorize the incidental grazing
on CRP in afield intended to be gleaned.

Grazing is incidental to the gleaning of the crop residue in a field, or before the harvest of a small grain
and occurs after the harvest of crops from within the surrounding field, or during the dormant period of
a small grain intended for harvest. The grazing cannot occur during the primary nesting season, which
for South Dakota is May 1 through August 1. In addition, grazing can only occur if the approved cover
for that practice has been established and the grazing will not adversely impact the purpose or
performance of the practice.

All livestock shall be removed from CRP acreage no later than two months after incidental grazing
begins. CRP participants utilizing incidental grazing will have a payment reduction for the acreage
being grazed. Participants are also responsible, at their own expense, to reestablish a cover destroyed
or damaged as a result of the incidental grazing.

If the acreage to be grazed is separated from the surrounding cropland by a fence, the CRP acreage
shall not be grazed.

Dairy Producers Can Enroll for 2018 Coverage

Secretary Allows Producers to Opt Out

The U.S. Department of Agriculture (USDA) Farm Service Agency (FSA) today announced that
starting Sept. 1, 2017, dairy producers can enroli for 2018 coverage in the Margin Protection Program
(MPP-Dairy). Secretary Sonny Perdue has utilized additiona! flexibility this year by providing dairy
producers the option of opting out of the program for 2018.
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To opt out, a producer should not sign up during the annual registration period. By opting out, a
producer would not receive any MPP-Dairy benefits if payments are triggered for 2018. Full details will
be included in a subsequent Federal Register Notice. The decision would be for 2018 only and is not
retroactive.

The voluntary program, established by the 2014 Farm Bill, provides financial assistance to
participating dairy producers when the margin — the difference between the price of milk and feed
costs — falls below the coverage level selected by the producer.

MPP-Dairy gives participating dairy producers the flexibility to select coverage levels best suited for
their operation. Enrollment ends on Dec. 15, 2017, for coverage in calendar year 2018. Participating
farmers will remain in the program through Dec. 31, 2018, and pay a minimum $100 administrative fee
for 2018 coverage. Producers have the option of selecting a different coverage level from the previous
coverage year during open enrollment.

Dairy operations enrolling in the program must meet conservation compliance provisions and cannot
participate in the Livestock Gross Margin Dairy Insurance Program. Producers can mail the
appropriate form to the producer's administrative county FSA office, along with applicabie fees, without
necessitating a trip to the local FSA office. If electing higher coverage for 2018, dairy producers can
either pay the premium in full at the time of enrollment or pay 100 percent of the premium by Sept. 1,
2018. Premium fees may be paid directly to FSA or producers can work with their milk handlers to
remit premiums on their behalf.

USDA has a web tool to help producers determine the level of coverage under the MPP-Dairy that will
provide them with the strongest safety net under a variety of conditions. The online resource, available
at www.fsa.usda.gov/mpptool, allows dairy farmers to quickly and easily combine unique operation

data and other key variables to calculate their coverage needs based on price projections. Producers
can also review historical data or estimate future coverage based on data projections. The secure site
can be accessed via computer, Smartphone, tablet or any other platform, 24 hours a day, seven days
a week.

For more information, visit FSA online at www.fsa.usda.gov/dairy or stop by a local FSA office to learn
more about the MPP-Dairy.

Report Livestock Losses

The Livestock Indemnity Program (LIP) provides assistance to eligible producers for livestock death
losses in excess of normal mortality due to adverse weather and attacks by animals reintroduced into
the wild by the federal government or protected by federal law. LIP compensates livestock owners and
contract growers for livestock death losses in excess of normal mortality due to adverse weather,
including losses due to hurricanes, floods, blizzards, wildfires, extreme heat or extreme cold.

For 2017, eligible losses must occur on or after Jan. 1, 2017, and no later than 60 calendar days from
the ending date of the applicable adverse weather event or attack. A notice of loss must be filed with

FSA within 30 days of when the loss of livestock is apparent. Participants must provide the following

supporting documentation to their local FSA office no later than 90 calendar days after the end of the

calendar year in which the eligible loss condition occurred.
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+ Proof of death documentation
+ Copy of growers contracts
+ Proof of normal mortality documentation

USDA has established normal mortality rates for each type and weight range of eligible livestock, i.e.
Adult Beef Cow = 1.5% and Non-Adult Beef Cattle (less than 400 pounds) = 5%. These established
percentages reflect losses that are considered expected or typical under “normal” conditions.
Producers who suffer livestock losses in 2017 must file both of the following:

*» A notice of loss the earlier of 30 calendar days of when the loss was apparent
+ An application for payment by March 31, 2018.

Additional Information about LIP is available at your local FSA office or online at: www fsa usda.gov.

Livestock Forage Losses

Producers in South Dakota are eligible to apply for 2017 Livestock Forage Disaster Program (LFP)
benefits on small grain, native pasture, improved pasture, annual ryegrass, forage sorghum.

LFP provides compensation to eligible livestock producers who suffer grazing losses for covered
livestock due to drought on privately owned or cash leased land or fire on federally managed land.

County committees can only accept LFP applications after notification is received by the National
Office of qualifying drought or if a federal agency prohibits producers from grazing normal permitted
livestock on federally managed lands due to qualifying fire.

Eligible livestock producers must complete a CCC-853 and the required supporting documentation no
later than January 30, 2018 for 2017 losses.

Additional Information about LFP, including eligible livestock and fire criteria, is available at your local
FSA office or online at: www fsa. usda.gov.

Preauthorized Debit Available for Farm Loan Borrowers

USDA Farm Service Agency (FSA) has implemented pre-authorized debit (PAD) for Farm Loan
Program (FLP) borrowers. PAD is a voluntary and alternative method for making weekly, bi-weekly,
monthly, quarterly, semi-annual or annual payments on loans.

PAD payments are pre authorized transactions that allow the National Financial and Accounting
Operations Center (NFAOC) to electronically collect loan payments from a customer's account at a
financial institution.

PAD may be useful for borrowers who use nonfarm income from regular wages or salary to make
payments on loans or adjustment offers or for payments from seascnal produce stands. PAD can only
be established for future payments.
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To request PAD, customers, along with their financial institution, must fill out form RD 3550-28. This
form has no expiration date, but a separate form RD 3550-28 must be completed for each loan to
which payments are to be applied. A fillable form can be accessed on the USDA Rural Development
(RD) website at hitp:/fiwww.rd. usda gov/publications/requlations-guidelines. Click forms and search for
“Form 3550-28."

If you have a “filter” on the account at your financial institution, you will need to provide the financial
institution with the following information: Origination ID: 1220040804, Agency Name: USDA RD
DCFO.

PAD is offered by FSA at no cost. Check with your financial institution to discuss any potential cost.
Preauthorized debit has no expiration date, but you can cancel at any time by submitting a written
request to your local FSA office. If a preauthorized debit agreement receives three payment rejections
within a three month period, the preauthorized debt agreement will be cancelled by FSA. The payment
amount and due date of your loan is not affected by a cancellation of preauthorized debit. You are
responsible to ensure your full payment is made by the due date.

For more information about PAD, contact your local FSA office. To find a local FSA office, visit
hitp./foffices.usda.gov

FSAfarm+, FSA’s Customer Self-Service Portal

The U.S. Department of Agriculture (USDA) Farm Service Agency (FSA) has launched a new tool to
provide farmers and ranchers with remote access to their personal farm information using their home
computers. Farmers and ranchers can now view, print or export their personal farm data all without
visiting an FSA county office.

The program, known as FSAfarm+, provides you with secure access to view your personal FSA data,
such as base and yields, Conservation Reserve Program data, other conservation program acreage,
Highly Erodible Land Conservation and Wetland Conservation status information, field boundaries,
farm imagery, name and address details, contact information and membership interest and shares in
the operation. This data will be available in real time, at no cost to the producer and allow operators
and owners to export and print farm records, including maps. Producers also can electronically share
their data with a crop insurance agent from their own personal computer.

Farm operators and owners first will need “Level 2 eAuthentication” to access the webportal. This level
of security ensures that personal information is protected for each user. Level 2 access can be
obtained by going to www.eauth.usda.goyv, completing the required information and then visiting your
local FSA office to finalize access.

For more information on FSAfarm+, the customer self-service portal, contact your local FSA office. To
find your local FSA county office, click htip://offices usda.gov.

USDA is an equal opportunity provider, employer and lender. To file a complaint of discrimination,
write: USDA, Office of the Assistant Secretary for Civil Rights, Office of Adjudication, 1400
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Independence Ave., SW, Washington, DC 20250-9410 or call (866) 632-9992 (Toll-free Customer
Service), (800) 877-8339 (Local or Federal relay), (866) 377-8642 (Relay voice users).

Footer
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